MINUTES OF MEETING OF JUDICIARY & LAW ENFORCEMENT COMMITTEE

April 7th, 2021
Virtual via WebEx
Members Present:
Boyd Frederick, David Celebre, Mark Nordigian, Sharon Pomaville, Jerry Gulley, YIG Gabrielle Wellman, YIG Olivia Nahorniak 
Others Present:
Supervisor John O’Day, Chief Deputy Marc Levin, Chase Forster, Aaron Strom, Bethany Lofgren, Joseph Cardomon, Monica Yuhas, Carson Wilkinson, Rebecca Matoska-Mentink, Sandra Beth, Andy Berg, Horace Staples, Michelle Hicks, Alyssa Werfelmann 
Meeting Called to Order:
6:31 p.m. by Chairman Boyd Frederick
Citizen Comments: 
 
6:31:
None

Supervisor Comments:

6:32: Sharon Pomaville inquired about Country Thunder and if it is going ahead for this year. Chief Deputy Marc Levin responded that it is going through for 2021.  They are hiring personnel, beginning the process for permits, and meeting with promoters. Health Department is determining what kind of a gathering it should be and the capacity percentage permitted. Dr. Jen Freiheit is the best person to contact for follow up questions on capacity and health restrictions. Supervisor Jerry Gulley added that this topic was discussed at the Human Services committee on Monday.  Dr. Freheit had indicated that there were discussions happening with the organizing body and we would be hearing more soon.  The event guidelines consider Country Thunder a Category 1 event. Supervisor Mark Nordigian also suggested following up with Chairman Bob Stoll of Randall, since this is their event and might have more information as well. 
Chairman Comments:
6:37:
None
Approval of the Minutes from March 3rd, 2021:


Motion by:  Pomaville
Seconded by:  Celebre
Approved:  unanimously
Notice of Correctional Health Care Provider Change

6:37: Chief Deputy Marc Levin of the Kenosha County Sheriff’s Department presented. Kenosha County Sheriff’s Department served notice to VNCH, also known as KVNA, on February 3, 2021 that they will be discontinuing services based on an RFP done on Kenosha County back in 2020.  We will be going with NaphCare, based out of Alabama. On April 30th KVNA will end and NaphCare will take over from that point forward. NaphCare has been on site since the beginning of this month.  They are very active and hands on learning the processes from KVNA that they have implemented over the decades they have been with us. KVNA has been with the Correctional Health Care Provider for over 30 years, so this is a huge change for the Kenosha Sheriff’s Department. It is a big move forward with money well spent, and we will know more as they NaphCare becomes more entrenched. Supervisor Gulley asked if this was a different provider from the rest of the county staff and the reasoning behind the change.  Chief Deputy Levin confirmed that it is brand new staff.  The County felt it was time to look at what else is out there.  Staffing problems were starting to arise from the previous health care provider and seems to be corrected from the new provider. Chairman John O’Day clarified to the committee that the change is in the provider not for the staff.  It is for the healthcare for the detainees and inmates at the correction center. 
Resolutions from the Clerk of Circuit Court:
Resolution Authorizing the Clerk of Circuit Court to Contact with Wisconsin Department of Revenue for the Collection of Debt

Motion by:  Pomaville      Seconded by: Nordigian
     Approved:  unanimously
6:41: Rebecca Matoksa-Mentink presented of the Kenosha County Circuit Court.  Kenosha County Circuit Court would like to join the statewide Collection of Debt program, to aid in the collection of Circuit Court Debt by defendants and other litigates for court costs, fine fees due to the County and State, and restitution.  Statewide, half of the counties have joined the program and seen an increase in the collection of debt. This does increase my staff workload, and a full staffing level was required to seek the program properly. The process to join the Collection of Debt program has been in place for about four years.  Supervisor Mark Nordigian inquired if Kenosha County currently has a relationship with the Department of Revenue (DOR) on this yet.  Rebecca Matoksa-Mentink replied that other counties start joining in mass about four years ago, which is when they started to look into the program. Kenosha County Circuit Court does get a state tax intercept through the trip program and this would allow them to be able to obtain funds from the debtors by being higher on their hierarchy.  Supervisor Nordigian asked if it was more beneficial to go to the DOR then how the county is currently collecting debt.  Rebecca Matoksa-Mentik agreed it is more beneficial as the Circuit Court is currently using a collection agency.  With notices come from the State they look more official then a collection agency notice. Supervisor Nordigian asked if by going through a collection agency we were not getting the full amount and paying a fee but going through the DOR we will receive full funds since they add their charge on top of ours.  Rebecca Matoksa-Mentink agreed this information was correct. 
Resolutions from the Kenosha County Sheriff’s Department:
Resolution 3-3-21 Approving Monica Yuhas appointment to Joint Services Board

Motion by:  Gulley      Seconded by: Pomaville
     Approved:  unanimously
6:45: Chairman John O’Day presented. Monica Yuhas is requesting to join the Joint Services Committee.  She has been on this committee before and done an exemplary job.  He commends her for wanting to rejoin this committee on top of all her other work.  She was on the call if there were questions for her.  No questions were asked to Monica Yuhas. 
Resolution 4-3-21 Approving Carson Wilkinson appointment to the Local Emergency Planning Committee

Motion by:  Nordigian      Seconded by: Gulley
     Approved:  unanimously
6:46: Lieutenant Horace Staples of the Kenosha County Sheriff’s Department presented. He is seeking approval to reappointment Chief Carson Wilkinson to the LEPC, for a three-year term. Chief Wilkinson will be a member until Feb 1, 2024 or until a successor is appointed by the County Executive’s office and confirmed by board supervisors. No questions were asked. 
Resolution 4-3-21 Approving Aaron Strom appointment to the Local Emergency Planning Committee
Motion by:  Nordigian      Seconded by: Pomaville
     Approved:  unanimously
6:45: Lieutenant Horace Staples of the Kenosha County Sheriff’s Department presented. He is seeking approval to reappointment Chief Aaron Strom to the LEPC, for a three-year term. Chief Strom will be a member until Feb 1, 2024 or until a successor is appointed by the County Executive’s office and confirmed by board supervisors. No questions were asked.
Discussion of Kenosha County Sheriff’s Department Update on Body Cameras:

6:49:  Sergeant Chase Forster of the Kenosha County Sheriff’s Department lead the discussion updating the board about the installment of body cameras on all Sheriff’s Department sworn staff.  All hardware, cameras, and equipment for the squads have arrived.  All deadlines given by Utility, the camera equipment company, have been met or exceeded. The go-live date for the cameras is April 27, 2021.  This date will also be the first day of training for correctional officers and deputies.  The body cameras will be started on the persons themselves concluding the training.  Supervisor Gulley wanted to verify the date of the demo, at the last meeting in February they were told it would happen before the go-live date, especially since there is significant interest in these cameras. Sgt. Forster was not aware of this but was open to a demo prior to the go-live date. Supervisor Gulley asked if there is any update on the policy, they thought they would see it in this meeting.  Sgt. Forster responded that the final draft is with Corporation Council for approval and expects it to be completed shortly.  Supervisor Celebre inquired if it is realistic to have the Committee as a whole, or anyone interested in the program, at the demo before its implementation or better at a time there after.  Chairman O’Day said this would not be an issue and would coordinate with the Committee, if Chairman Boyd Frederick would coordinate with the Sheriff’s Department. Sgt. Forster informed that the squads have not been installed and are expected to start on April 27th, when Utility is on site.  If there is interest in seeing the squad cameras too, then the demo would have to be after the go-live date. Chairman O’Day asked what the first date would be to look at the cameras themselves and the demonstration. Sgt. Forster replied he can show the body cameras at any time, but the squad cameras would have to wait until install is completed around the first week of May.  Supervisor Nordigian inquired to the committee if it would be beneficial to wait until the squad car cameras were installed, view the entire process from start to finish. Supervisor Gulley agreed with Supervisor Nordigian, but also wanted to clarify if that meant viewing the demo after the go-live date and the cameras had been in the field for a week already.  There had been discussion in previous meetings about seeing the demo prior to it being operational, and just wanted to have that understanding in order to communicate information forward. Supervisor Frederick said that the demo would be after the go-live date and was considering having the demo around the first JLEC Meeting on May 5, 2021. Sgt. Forster was comfortable with this time frame as it allows time to work out any camera bugs or issues after being live for a week. Supervisor Gulley reiterated that he was okay with the timing and not trying to interrupt the cycle, especially since there is a great deal of interest for the whole board and community, it is a high-profile topic, and a large expenditure for the County.  Supervisor Nordigian referred to the March meeting minutes where it said the tentative install and training was April 26th with a May implementation, and it appears the Body Cams are a little ahead of schedule.  Upon agreement there were no further questions. 
Any Other Business Allowed by Law:
6:58:
None
Meeting Adjourned:                               
6:59:
on motion by Pomaville; seconded by Gulley 
A recording of the meeting is available online at kenoshacounty.org

Respectfully Submitted,

Alyssa Werfelmann
